THE ANNUAL LONGBURTON PARISH MEETING
held in Longburton Village Hall at  7:00 pm on Thursday 14 April  2016
MINUTES
Present: Clrl Gilchrist, Cllr Reagan, Cllr Baldock, CCllr Bevan, DCllr Lawrence, DCllr Legg and 20 members of the public.

 1. Apologies for absence – 
Cllr Legg for having to leave early.
 2. Minutes of the meeting held on Friday 16 April 2015   These were displayed on the website and noticeboard for public viewing.  No amendments received and therefore agreed.
 3. Guest Speaker: "Recycling - where it all goes”
Marten Gregory, 
from Dorset Waste Management presented on what is happening in Dorset with regards to recycling.   Presentation will be available on the website.  
Rose and Crown Pub manager (Beckie Gibbons the new manager) spoke regarding plans for the Pub.  They took over the pub last Friday and it will be closed for total refurbishment.  Hall and Woodhouse have agreed that they can run the pub as a free house.  Beccie previously managed the Royal Oak, Cerne Abbasand her team from there have agreed to come over and set up in Longburton.  They are hoping to offer a carvery on Sunday and aim to be the hub of the village.  They will also be investigating using the pub for other things, not as a shop, but things that could be accommodated intthe building.  They hope they will have the full support of the village.  Information will go in the Longburton News, but they may have missed the date for the opening at the end of the month.  
 a) A view from:West Dorset District Council, Cllr Margaret Lawrence reported that the Depo site planning is nearly completed and hopefully it will just be a formality for approval.  Other information reported, included bus timetables updated, the DDC are proposing to save £5000.  Online booking forms for discounted accommodation in Dorset is available on the Dorsetforyou website.  That North District Council House is to be sold off.  Councils will retain their own sovereignty, but they will be working in the same buildings.  CCllr Lawrence suggested that Longburton enter the Best Village Competition.  But there was no public support noted.   CCllr Lawrence updated regarding dogs and the new legal position with regards to micro-chipping.  Owners will be given notice to chip within 21 days or face a heavy fine.

Polling cards for election of the new police commissioner should have been received by parishioners.  Views on the library service are being sort.  There is high use of the mobile library in conjunction with the community café in Longburton.  If people are concerned about the loss of any service they need to register on the survey and ask for times to remains as they are. 

 b) Dorset County Council  
Cllr. Michael Bevan - DDC was to have 46 PCs in his ward instead of 45 and this is to take effect from May next year, but local government is changing.  They will be loosing revenue support grant and need to find ways to make savings.  This cannot be done under the existing structure of the DCC.  Different structures are being reviewed.  They will no longer be able to support Youth centres, public services, library services as they used to be supported. 

Holnest PC meeting raised concerns about speeding on the A352.  A petition will be heard for the reduction of speeding from 60mph to 40mph through Holnest.  It is likely that Highways will make a recommendation that the committee rejects the application but that they will look at other speed management measures such as speed awareness signs and markings.


 c) Cam Vale Parish Council 
Tom Gilchrist 
“We are pleased to announce that Stephen Kell has agreed to become a parish councillor bringing the number of Longburton councillors up to four.  Stephen will be formally co-opted onto the parish council at our next meeting in May.  The other three Longburton parish councillors are Pauline Regan, Richard Baldock and myself.  
Loss Of Village Post Boxes 
Earlier in the year the parish council became aware of the loss of the post box at the southern end of the village, close to the Methodist's hall.  The post box was taken with the loss of all the mail held in it at the time. Shortly before this the same fate befell a similar post box at Boyes Hill.  

Royal Mail were contacted and asked about their intentions for a replacement and we told that over 30 boxes had been stolen in the Dorset area alone with the loss of customer's mail in each case.  Because of the scale of the thefts Royal Mail has no plans to replace the boxes until the thefts stopped when the situation will be reviewed and decisions made on replacing the boxes on a case-by-case basis.  
Adoption Of Phone Box
Early last year we became aware that British Telecom were offering the community the opportunity to adopt the Longburton Phone Box.  The view was that its retention would be good for the village – to preserve the village's character and identity but before making a decision a survey was conducted to identify the level of support for the idea.  This demonstrated strong support for its retention with importantly a substantial number registering their willingness to help with its maintenance (results 44 for 13 against).  It was also decided at an open meeting that once adopted it would be used to display a Village Location Map. 

Based on this the Parish Council made an application to adopt the phone box and I'm pleased to say that this has now concluded and that the phone box now belongs to the village.

At an open meeting in the New Year it was decided that once adopted it would be used to display a Village Location Map. 
War Memorial
More recently the parish council were asked to improve the legibility of the engraving on the village war memorial.  The War Memorial Trust offer the possibility of a grant for this work but on the condition that we identify who owns the memorial and/or has any responsibility for its upkeep.  This is an ongoing task as locally held records are very sparse to non-existent. Discussions are in hand with the National Archives and the Dorset Historic Centre with some hope of success.  We do know that it is 'listed' and that it is in a Conservation Area which means that approval for any work done will first have to be obtained from the WDDC Planning Authority.
Rose And Crown Access
Early in the year the parish council approached the Highways Authorities with a view to improving the pedestrian access beside the Rose and Crown pub.  Initially the authorities were very reluctant to become involved citing their uncertainty over ownership of the land involved.  To ease the way forward the parish council approached the brewery who said the land did not belong to them so the matter was raised once again with the Highways Authorities.  After some badgering they reluctantly agreed to clear and improve the drainage in the area.  This work was recently completed but it is doubtful if it helps much!
Fitting of Convex Mirrors at the Church Close/ A352 Junction 
The parish council were petitioned by a group of residents for convex mirrors be fitted to improve safety for vehicles joining the A352 from side roads in the village.  The Highways Authority advised that the fitting of convex mirrors is not recommended anymore because of the litigation that could arise should an accident occur. Because of this the parish council decided to take no action but pointed out that this did not preclude residents from taking action themselves.
Rubbish Bins
Following a request to fit rubbish bins at several points in the village an article was placed in Longburton and District News seeking views.  Only two replies were received, both against the idea, so on the strength of this the parish council decided to take no further action.
Snow Plan
Earlier in the year the parish council produced and issued the Snow Plan which contributes into the wider Dorset plan.  Our plan, which has to be updated annually, is designed to keep the main roads in the area open to traffic should it snow.  By issuing the plan we will receive free top-ups for our grit bins, should it snow but, more importantly, by issuing the plan we have made it less likely that we will have snow for the duration of the plan.

Thank the 3 Longburton Councillors for all their hard work and they are appreciated.
 4. Longburton Fund
John Lowe  

This Fund offers financial assistance to residents on modest incomes, in Longburton and surrounding parishes, by way of grants or the purchase of goods.  Help can also be given to children, such as grants towards courses or the purchase of musical instruments, and exceptionally grants can be made towards village organisations.  Investment income is just over £550 a year, and currently there is over £11,000 available.

Although only one grant was made last year, it was significant in both the amount and that it was made to an organisation, for the first time since the Trusts rules were altered.  Those attending this meeting last year will recall that we heard a talk about the care farm “Future Roots, which operates just down the road.  The organiser, Julie Plumley, contacted me after the meeting, with an application for a grant towards the cost of suitable outdoor clothing for the students, who generally have no means to buying these items.  The Trustees were very happy to make a grant of £800 towards the purchase of 15 sets of coats and wellies, to be used by the current and future students when at the farm.

The Trusts money is there to give help locally, so if anyone is aware of any resident who could benefit please let us know (the information is totally confidential).  Applications towards the personal development of students are always welcomed, so if you know of any local person with leadership potential, or whose self-esteem or confidence needs boosting, please let me know.
 5. Longburton Recreational Trust  John Lowe 


The Trust manages the money raised for recreational facilities at the time of the Millennium.  This is invested with the Nationwide Building Society, the current balance being £3300.  The Trust’s main purpose is to safeguard the funds until such time as they are needed for recreational projects.

The Trustees have been safeguarding this money since 2001, during which time it has only made two small grants.  It earns little interest, under 40p annually, and yet we have four Trustees, which are elected periodically.  These are currently Sarah Fricker and Pauline Regan, appointed at a Village Meeting, John Collins, the appointee of the Cam Vale Parish Council and I.

The Trust Deed provides that the trustees shall hold the Trust Fund and its income upon trust to apply them for the provision of recreational facilities for the benefit of local residents, in the Parish of Longburton near Sherborne in Dorset.  One of the specified objects is to establish or support any charitable trusts associations or institutions formed for the objects of any of them.

As the Parish Council now holds monies from the Whistle Water development to be used for community purposes, the Trustees now recommend that the money the Longburton Recreational Trust holds should be given to the Parish Council to be used for the provision of recreational or community facilities within Longburton and seeks this meetings agreement to its forwarding this request to the Parish Council.  Proposed; Sue Low, 2nd Shirley Sharman, Agreed: 19,  Against: none.
Parish Council to discuss and agree.
 6. Longburton Village Hall
John Lowe 

The Hall continues to be used on a regular basis, by Pilates, the Table Tennis Club, the Art Group, Village Café and the Garden Club.  Additionally, it has been hired out for numerous private events and parties, largely village related.  There have also been several significant events, including the Open Art Exhibition last may, a quilting exhibition in August and a Barn Dance in December organised by the Table Tennis Group.  The Village Hall Committee also organised several events – Bonny Sartin last May, First Responders in July, and the Easter Eggheads Quiz last weekend.  The intended return of ‘The Old Crooner’ had to be cancelled through lack of support, and health problems may now prevent his returning.  However, it is hoped to arrange another ‘croquet on the lawn’ event during the coming summer.

In the last year, the Hall has benefitted from the treatment to the internal South wall, which appears to have stopped the continual problem with damp.  As an old building, the Hall needs regular maintenance and occasional improvements, and we are particularly grateful to Phil Tester and Tony Kimber for the changes to the lighting and heating.  Without that level of support from our Trustees, funding the cost of maintenance would be a significant and continuing headache.  Unfortunately we now have two other problems to address.  As you will have noticed, some blocks have had to be removed from the floor because damp appears to be getting in from outside, probably due to the soil level.  It is intended to address this shortly.  A more major problem, however, is a leaking flat roof, which has affected the cleansing store and toilets.  The roof will almost certainly have to be replaced, which will take all the money we have available.  Because the outside also needs painting, fund raising will be required, so please try and support any events we organise or appeals.  Any internal decoration will be dependent on voluntary help.
 7. Whistle Water   S106 money 
Tom Gilchrist 


The balance stands at   ?????? {Carinna to insert}            .  There was a danger that under the terms of the s106 agreement the remaining funds may have had to be returned to the developer as they were not utilises within the required time frame but the Parish Council have managed to have avert this and have the remaining funds transferred into the PC's safe keeping.  This money is now held in trust in a separate PC bank account.
8.
Depot Site Re-development 

A vote of thanks for all the work that Cllr Gilchrist has done was given by the meeting..

9.
Parish Council website  
Richard Baldock

Camvaleparishcouncil.co.uk – covers Longburton, Lillington, Holnest and Leweston.  Thre are now videos photos, agendas, minutes and information from the Parish Council on the website. If there is anything required by anyone they they are asked to complete the form on the website and submit.   So far very little has been submitted.  

Thanks were given to Cllr Baldock for his effort on the website

10.
Adoption Of Phone Box
Richard Baldock

Covered earlier, but the latest update is that the pay phone equipment has been removed and we have received the final hand over of the phone to the community.  Next stage we have a number of volunteers to maintain the box with a small working group.   It is to be used for a Location Map for houses in Longburton.  

13.
Community Speed Watch Report

Report from Chris Squires

Speedwatch is now into its third year of operation in Longburton. For those still unfamiliar with its purpose, it’s a response to constant complaints to the Parish Council about the excessive speed of some vehicles as they pass through the village, whereby teams of Police-trained, ‘hi-viz’ jacketed volunteers, using Police-supplied equipment, monitor vehicle speeds in half hour periods at varying times and on various days of the week. Vehicles exceeding the 30mph speed limit by more than 5mph are reported to a designated Police department, which sends a warning letter to the registered owner. Repeat offenders receive a visit from a Police Officer.

Statistics are informative but also very boring, so suffice it to say that in the first three months of this year the monitoring of a total of 1,502 vehicles resulted in the reporting of 31 offenders. Police have told us that ours is the most consistently active scheme in Dorset, and dog walkers and other villagers have remarked on a noticeable reduction in overall traffic speeds, indicating that the volunteers’ efforts are having the desired effect.

Teams of three volunteers are necessary for each session, but as we currently have only nine volunteers we would very much welcome additional volunteers to give us an occasional half hour of service and thereby spread the load. If you can help, please contact me, Chris Squires, on 01963 210098.

Mr Jim Kerr enquired about traffic volume.  Cllr Gilchrist will enquire of CCllr Bevan.    

14.
Homewatch
Jim Kerr

Home watch was created in 2002 and broadly speaking operates the same framework.  8 Divisions within the village.  It is there responsibility to check all police information which is copied to section leaders.  This is information is then circulated.  They do use emails but like to keep the personal contact.

A vote of thanks for very reliable information on a regular basis was given to Jim Kerr.
 8. Long Burton & District News 
Richard Robbins 


Richard Robbins reported that the main event for the year was the 40 anniversary edition which was in colour.  He thanked everyone for their donation and contribution.  The price has raised to £5 a year – Holnest has only 2 subscribers.  Thanks was given to all delivers for their support and also to the Committee for support of articles.  Thanks to the whole team.  

 9. Matters Raised by Longburton Parishioners
Points noted were that Superfast broadband is available in Longburton.  That the new paintings at the end of the village hall looked wonderful.  Thanks were given to the Longburton Art Group.
 10. Suggestions for community projects:
The meeting discussed proposals by Cllr Gilchrist in light of the Queens 90th birthday year. To either 

· Plant Summer and Autumn flowering bulbs along main road to enhance the existing spring bulbs.  Request PC to pay for bulbs. Castle Gardens possibly help

· Village Spring clean, eg bus shelter, road speed/name signs and litter pick. Request PC pay for gloves, sacks, picker sticks, high vis jackets. Bay Tree cleaning company possibly help.

There appeared to be difficulty in finding individuals to support any of these events.  It was agreed that should anyone be enthusiastic then they should write to the Parish Council in support of the activities..

It was reported that St James will have a service on the 12th June 2016, at the end of the service there will be cake and bubles to toast the queen.  Everyone will be welcome.  There will also be bell ringing to celebrate. 

* Available on the Parish Council website @   http://www.camvaleparishcouncil.co.uk/
